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The American Chestnut Foundation

800 East King Street

York, PA 17403

(717) 852-0035

e-mail: pachapter@acf.org

July 27, 1999

To:  Executive Committee, Regional Coordinators and Key Personnel.

Subject:  Minutes of the Executive Committee of July 24, 1999.

The Executive Committee met at the York, PA office.  All members as shown above were present except Treasurer Tracey Coulter and Board Member Blair Carbaugh.  Non voting members present were Chapter Scientist Robert Leffel and Executive Director Dave Armstrong.

The following items were discussed and actions indicated were taken:

1.  Membership update and mailing campaign status

As of July 23, the membership was 593.  This is an average net increase of 15 per month for the last seven months.  Much of this success comes from many newspaper and magazine articles that have been published over the last six months.  Thanks to board member Tom Pugel, we had a chance to make a presentation to the PA Outdoor Writers Assn., (POWA) at their meeting last May.  It generated at least six articles across the state.  We should achieve 650 members by the year-end.

TACF awarded the PA Chapter a 5,000 piece mailing throughout PA to enhance our membership.  We chose the north west half of the state for this mail campaign.  The marketing organization that TACF employs could only find 2,000 addressees in that part of the state so we went forward with that amount and they will be sent this month. 

Discussion/actions The Executive Committee agreed that the York office should continue increasing the membership with follow-up to inquiries from articles, presentations and chapter displays.  They also recommended the Executive Director send these current articles to our coordinators with a news release cover sheet that can be used to inform and encourage their local papers to publish chestnut related articles.

The committee also recommended that a speaker be developed in each region and a slide presentation with script be given to each speaker.  We also have several 1911 Sober chestnut farm slides to duplicate and provide to our current speakers.

In regard to the TACF mailing, the committee recommended that the remaining 3,000 mail-outs be used to send an information letter to all state government political levels and government conservation/resources organizations that will encourage participation in our cause and stimulate endowments or grant money. (Note: It has been recently learned that TACF actually mailed 5,000 letters utilizing our total allocation. We  will therefore ask for another 2,000 for this proposed organizational mail-out.)

2.  Breeding program status and TACF audit status.

The chapter has added eight American orchards and seven hybrid orchards this spring.  The pollination effort was a great success as well.  If the harvest goes as predicted, there will be an additional 14 BC3 backcross lines for the breeding program bringing our total lines to 24.  At the fall executive committee meeting we will discuss the placement of additional American and BC3 orchards.

There will be a TACF plant breeding audit that will be conducted at Meadowview in August.  Bob and Ann Leffel have submitted a complete history with maps of the chapter=s programs to be included in the review. 
3.  Elections of officers and board members in 1999.

Ann Leffel, chairperson of the Nominating Committee reviewed the names of candidates for this year=s election.  There were not many who were available to run this year.  There will, however, be more candidates available in 2001.  

Discussion/actions  Based on a potential reorganization and the availability of candidates, a motion was made and seconded that we extend the current board and officers for one year and conduct an election next year.  The motion was approved.
4.  August 1999 newsletter items.

At the last executive committee meeting there was a discussion regarding publishing the newsletter four times per year.  Barney Barnhart highly recommended keeping in touch with members more often than three times a year.  After review of the logistics, it was determined that a newsletter will be mailed at the end of the months of February, May, August, and November.
The next Chestnut Tree newsletter will be mailed at the end of August to be received by members in early September.  Items to be included in this newsletter will be: Results of this meeting; Fall meeting details, Chestnut breeding program events, County Coordinator listing, Tips for planters, pollinators and harvesters; A map of the American chestnut trees in each PA county from a survey in 1911.
Discussion/actions  The committee emphasized that the newsletter include section about safety; especially orchard ladder use during pollination and harvesting.  

Another newsletter suggestion was to publish a list of items we need for the chapter and solicit funds for them from our readers and members.
5.  Fall 1999 chapter meeting location.

Two locations were discussed for the fall meeting, Powdermill Nature Preserve near Pittsburgh, and PSU, Mont Alto Campus near Chambersburg.  

Discussion/actions 
An opportunity to plant an orchard at PSU Mont Alto in the spring of 2000 made it a more attractive site for April 2000.  We have never conducted a meeting in the Pittsburgh area and the committee felt that would be the best location for the November 6 meeting.

6.  PA Chapter reorganization. (See atached chart)

A proposal to reorganize the PA Chapter board, officers and action committees was proposed by Dave Armstrong.  The principal reasons for this proposal is to assign board members a functional responsibility thereby spreading out the supervision and planning of chapter functions among six board members.  The functional areas identified are: Breeding Program Director, Membership Director, Education and Public Relations Director, Administration and Automation Director, Finance Director, and Director for Operations and Region/County Coordinator Activity.  Each Director will establish action members or committees as a part of their team to carry out their respective tasks.  The advantage of this approach is to spread out the chapter responsibilities, insure that chapter vital tasks are planned and performed,  foster a teamwork approach, and develop potential board directors from the action teams.
Discussion/actions The board discussed and voted approval of the proposal with the following actions to be taken prior to the executive committee meeting in November: Evaluate the organizational structure of The PA Foresters Association, The Northern Nut Growers Association and the Wild Turkey Federation. A committee was formed by President Al Eelman which will meet to fine tune and finalize the reorganization proposal.  The committee members are Al Eelman, Phil Gruszka and Dave Artmstrong.

7.  Region coordinators attending the Executive Board meetings.  A proposal to include the eight regional Coordinators as voting members of the board was made.  This would increase the voting members to 18.

Discussion/actions The Committee recommended that the Regional Coordinators must be included in all future meetings of the Executive Committee.  It is important that they have an opportunity to participate in all committee discussions prior to the voting.  The Committee, however, felt that the size of the board of ten was more manageable than 18 at this time and should remain the same especially with a potential reorganization.    
8.  Utilization of the chapter bucket truck.  There was a detailed discussion of the operation, expense, and safety of the chapter bucket truck.  It appears that we need to investigate some of the requirements for maintenance, safety and insurance before we take it off the Leffel farm for operations.

Discussion/actions The Committee recommended that Ann Leffel continue her research into these areas before harvest time operations. 
9.  Seed sales to members and the general public in spring 2000.  A suggestion that we provide American chestnuts to members and the general public for a monetary donation was discussed.  We could possibly receive approximately $2,500 from this action but it would be labor intensive to package and mail these seed kits.

Discussion/actions The committee put the suggestion on hold until we develop it farther and explore all the possibilities.  We may discuss it further in November depending on the results of our research.

The next Executive Committee meeting, including Regional Coordinators, will be held at Bob Summersgill=s Farm at 3 PM on Friday November 6th.  Please contact me with your suggested agenda items.
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